



JOINT MEETING

OF THE

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEES 
OF THE

LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

AND THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
November 30, 2010
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission and Authority Chair, called the joint meeting of the Executive Committees to order at 10: 47 a.m.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Mr. Jimmy Long


Dr. Sandra Harper


Also present were Commission Members:


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger




Mr. Walter Guidry



Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Brook Sebren



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay


Three members were present and this did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Mr. Guidry, Mr. Ehlinger, Dr. Barnes-Teamer and Mr. Sebren, effecting a quorum.
The following members of the Authority’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Ms. Barbara Baier



Mr. Jimmy Long



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. John Williams


Also present were Authority Members:



Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Mr. Walter Guidry



Mr. Michael Murhpy



Mr. Brook Sebren



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay


Five members were present which did represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily
 appointed Mr. Murphy, Mr. Sibille and Dr. Tremblay.  

The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Mr. Brock Avery


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Ms. Devlin Clark

Mr. Kelvin Deloch

Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Terri Finley

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Mary Jane Lange


Ms. Robyn Lively


Ms. Suzan Manuel


Mr. Jason McCann

Mr. Richard Omdal


Ms. Deborah Paul


Mr. David Roberts

Mr. Gus Wales


Ms. Lynda Whittington

Under Introductions and Announcements, Ms. Amrhein announced that the agency has successfully completed the move to the Galvez building.  Ms. Amrhein asked the Commission to recognize some of the employees who helped in facilitating the move and in ensuring that the agency was operating in a timely manner:  Ms. Brown, Director of Information and Technology (IT) Division, Ms. Rivera, Deputy Director of IT, who handled the logistics and coordinated having all of the agency’s communications moved, Ms. Roquemore, LOSFA Procurement Officer and Mr. Omdal, LOSFA Policy and Planning Officer, who orchestrated the entire move.  The Commission members applauded the efforts of the entire staff.  

Ms. Amrhein stated the next meeting is scheduled for December 21, 2010, and explained there are items requiring action that will need to come before the Commission prior to the end of the year.  She asked members if this date would present a conflict in which they stated it would not.

The minutes of the October 19, 2010 Joint Executive Committee meeting were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Long made a motion for approval.  Dr. Barnes-Teamer seconded the motion and it carried unanimously. 

Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.

Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented the Public Information and Communications Outreach Report.  He stated 74 total events were conducted in October 2010 which included 59 school events, 11 general public events and 4 counselor events.  The total attendance for the month of October was 15,345 which brought the total event attendance so far for the 2010-2011 state fiscal year to 45,482.  Mr. Roberts explained that the total attendance for the 2009-2010 state fiscal year was 64,121.  The totals show that for the first month of the second quarter, the agency has reached 71% of last year’s total.  Mr. Roberts commended the Public Information and Communications staff and the Financial Literacy and Development staff for the tremendous job.

Mr. Roberts stated at the recent Louisiana Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators (LASFAA) conference, the Scholarship and Grant Division and the Information Technology Division also made presentations on the new awards system.  The presentations were very well attended and received.  In addition, the agency’s Audit Division made a presentation on common findings and how to avoid them, which was also well attended.  

Mr. Roberts explained that due to budget cuts the previously discussed viral marketing campaign with Berning, Inc. has been suspended.  However, the agency has contracted with Berning, Inc. to conduct a statewide radio campaign for the College Goal Sunday event which will be held in February 2011.  
 


Mr. Hart presented the Federal Fund and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending September 30, 2010.  He explained the deferred federal default fees have reappeared on the balance sheet following the Audit Division’s review of the annual federal Forms 2000.  Mr. Hart stated after meeting with Mr. Eldredge, General Counsel, and Mr. Deloch, Audit Manager, it was decided to address the disposition of these funds since they were state general funds appropriated for federal default fees which will not be earned due to the end of loan originations under the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP).  He reported that the operating statement of the federal fund shows the agency had a loss of $206,000 for the month of September and a profit of $442,000 for the year and ending net assets of $9.3 million.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .64% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.   He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of September 2010.  Mr. Hart noted the report is showing an increase in September 2010 of $220,000 and a profit of $315,000 for the year.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Activity Report for period ending October 31, 2010.  Dr. Boutte’ discussed the number of START accounts opened, closed, deposits, disbursements and refunds.  Dr. Boutte’ stated this report also breaks down the refunds for each month to show the number of accounts closed due to qualified distributions versus unqualified.  She reported for the month of October 2010 a total of 67 accounts were closed.  Of the 67 accounts, 18 were closed due to final distribution for higher education expenses and 43 were closed for other reasons not associated with educational expenses.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented the report detailing the breakdown by START Investment Options.  The trend continues to show the majority of funds are invested in the Louisiana Principal Protection Option.

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START activity comparison for 2010 and the 5 year average for October 2005 through 2009.  







 

Dr. Boutte’ presented the GO Grant update.  The total number of students who have been awarded a GO Grant to date for the 2010-11 academic year is 18,008.  The amount billed is $7.6 million.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that schools were surveyed regarding their current allocations to determine if the allocations would be sufficient.  She explained that many schools have responded that the money allocated for GO is not sufficient and they will need more if another school returns the money.  


Dr. Boutte’ noted that another question asked of the schools was if their GO allocation was not sufficient and all students eligible for GO could not be awarded, what would their awarding system policy be?  Would it be first-come, first-serve or emphasis placed on returning students or emphasis placed on new students?  Dr. Boutte’ stated the schools were told that whatever policy was adopted, as long as it was consistent, documented, and available for auditing purposes and student requests, it would be acceptable.  The survey includes the schools that have implemented GO Grant policy at their campuses.  

Mr. Guidry asked if the report is projected for the 2011 year?  Dr. Boutte’ stated these are actual figures.  Dr. Boutte’ explained when schools began receiving an allocation for GO Grant, a billing deadline of March 24 was implemented.  This date is consistent each year and schools should have billed for all of their allocation by that time.  


Dr. Tremblay asked if there are any disadvantages to not having a deadline for the fall semester?  Dr. Boutte’ explained this issue is on the agenda for the Advisory Committee meeting on December 10, 2010.  She explained that the agency has to report to the Board of Regents by October 15 of each year whether there will be sufficient money for the spring semester.  She stated there would be an advantage in setting a fall billing deadline approximately two weeks before the October 15 date.  Ms. Amrhein stated that setting a fall deadline would also assist the schools in establishing eligibility.  Ms. Amrhein noted that the reason for not having a fall deadline in the past has been that students continually become eligible for Pell Grant throughout the academic year and some of those students would be left out.


Dr. Tremblay stated a fall deadline should not be as cut and dry as to say, missing the deadline means the student is out, but rather to give the agency more information for planning purposes, etc.    


Dr. Boutte’ presented the Early Start update.  She stated that $3.3 million has been expended for the fall semester alone with a total of 11,434 students.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that the Early Start program will be impacted by the budget cuts if the BA-7 is approved.  This should reduce the amounts expended; however, all of the money will be expended.  Dr. Boutte’ noted the funds are not sufficient and staff has begun researching trends for the spring and fall semesters.    

Dr. Tremblay stated the good news is that most students enrolled in these courses are doing well.

Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS Payment Summary by Award Level for Academic Year 2010-11.  As of November 9, 2010, $68 million has been billed for TOPS which represents approximately half of the projected amount for the year.  She explained that funds were not appropriated for the additional increase under the LA GRAD Act; therefore, projections show approximately a $5 million shortfall between the original appropriation and what is needed for the year.    

Ms. Amrhein presented the Regents’ response to the Chairman’s request for inclusion regarding statewide financial aid policy.  She noted that she and the Chairman have been invited to participate in a study funded by the Gates Foundation.  Louisiana participants will be partnering with the national enrollment management consulting firm Noel-Levitz, the American Institutes for Research and Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education to improve financial aid policy.  Ms. Amrhein stated that Louisiana was selected because of the availability of student level financial aid data.  

Mr. Lavigne noted that Dr. Tremblay is the lead on this project.  Dr. Tremblay stated he attended a meeting earlier this month with Noel-Levitz and the American Institutes for Research and this will be a tremendous project.  Dr. Tremblay stated that only Louisiana and Oklahoma have the capacity to answer the questions they are asking.  This study will answer the question of whether the state of Louisiana is making the best use of the available financial aid dollars and how programs are funded.  He noted this is a two-year project.  

Ms. Amrhein presented the letter received from Jeanette Vosburg, Executive Director of the State Board of Elementary and Secondary Education (BESE), regarding the denial of 8(g) Grant funds to support the LA ePortal Statewide Program.  Ms. Amrhein stated with permission from the Chairman, she followed up with a letter to Ms. Vosburg explaining the possible consequences of that action and BESE’s inability to participate in the selection of a new vendor for the ePortal and the difficulties that will bring.  Ms. Amrhein received a phone call from Ms. Vosburg stating that she understood LOSFA’s disappointment; however, it was out of her control.  She suggested LOSFA contact Paul Pastorek, Superintendent of the Louisiana Department of Education.  Ms. Amrhein noted that Mr. Pastorek was copied on the letter she sent to Ms. Vosburg but no response has been received.  


Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider publication of final rule to amend Sections 301, 701, 703, 705, 801, 803, 1901 and 1903 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to implement Legislation passed during the 2010 Regular Session of the Louisiana Legislature.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider publication of final rule to amend Sections 1203, 1205, 1207, 1211, 1213 and 1217 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to implement changes to the GO Grant Program made by the Board of Regents and to provide that the Board of Regents set the maximum award amount to students based on the appropriation by the Legislature for the academic year.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve Items 1 and 2 as they appear in the official agenda.  Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.


Under New Business, it was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider and act upon the attached requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that requires students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Abby (0040), Benjamin (6168), Marc (7703) and Chelsea (4550).  

Dr. Harper asked about the first student request regarding the student being allowed to use the remainder of her TOPS Tech award at a later date in an academic program, if she otherwise meets the TOPS continuation requirements.  Ms. Amrhein explained that the student cannot use it for the academic program; however, being continuously enrolled in the academic program completes the continuous enrollment requirement for TOPS.  Ms. Amrhein confirmed that the student will never be able to use her TOPS Tech award in an academic program.  Mr. Eldredge explained that if the student is continually enrolled and decides to return to a technical program, the exception would allow her to use the remainder of her TOPS Tech award.  Mr. Eldredge stated this is the first recommended exception with this type of circumstance.  

Dr. Harper asked if consideration has been given to rewriting the TOPS statute to address this type of exception?  Mr. Eldredge stated that currently the law would consider this circumstance as a break in continuous enrollment and the only means currently available to help the student is for the Commission to grant an exception.  
There were no recommendations for denial.  Mr. Williams made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider and recommend ratification of a Budget Adjustment for fiscal year 2010-2011 decreasing the State General Fund appropriation by $1,609,709 as mandated by Executive Order BJ 10-20.  In addition, $234,446 in federal funding is placed in the unalloted category due to the agency’s cost allocation plan in conjunction with the State General Fund reduction.  Mr. Lavigne asked for explanation of the unalloted category?  Ms. Amrhein explained that many positions under the Administrative and Support Program are allocated to a portion of their time as state general funds and a portion as federal funds.  Ms. Amrhein stated the agency is currently going through an attrition process and some positions will not be refilled.  If the positions are partially state funded and partially federally funded and the positions are eliminated, the savings will be realized in both areas.  Dr. Harper asked how many positions are being eliminated?  Ms. Amrhein stated there are four positions, two of which are currently vacant.  Dr. Harper asked what the practical implication, other than the money savings, in decreasing the number of positions?  Ms. Amrhein explained that it is primarily based on the loss of the loan program.  

Mr. Lavigne noted the major hit was to the Early Start Program.  Ms. Amrhein explained that Early Start courses are paid $100 per credit hour regardless of the type of courses the student takes.  The Board of Regents researched this issue and found the $100 per credit hour paid for those courses taught at the Louisiana Technical College (LTC) campuses was well above the school charges.  She explained that reducing the amount from $100 per credit hour to $50 per credit hour should result in savings based on projections of how many courses are taken at those schools in the spring.  
Dr. Tremblay asked what the impact of decreasing Earning Enhancements (EEs) by approximately $500,000 is projected to be?  He asked if this is money that staff did not anticipate spending or if the Earning Enhancements are going down?  Ms. Amrhein stated that projections on deposits have not been as high as initially anticipated due to the recession, etc.  She stated based on the EEs currently in the fund and the anticipated payment of EEs on deposits made in 2010, there is an ample amount of money.  Ms. Amrhein stated the problem will be if EEs are not appropriated in the next fiscal year.  She stated that it is imperative to be aware that the agency can take this hit now; however, the $1.7 million must be reappropriated in the 2011-2012 budget year if the Program will continue to pay EEs. 
Mr. Lavigne asked if the Legislature is bound by law to appropriate the EEs?  Ms. Amrhein stated there is language in the statute which allows the agency to prorate the EEs if not sufficient.  

Mr. Guidry made a motion to approve.  Dr. Tremblay seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
 


It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider the agency’s budget request for state fiscal year 2011-2012 and make appropriate recommendations to the Commission concerning its adoption.  Ms. Amrhein explained that all state agencies are required to submit their requests for funding by November 1.  A summary of the agency’s submissions shows that the agency has not asked for any additional funding.  Ms. Amrhein noted that because of the move to the Galvez building, the agency’s IT equipment is now housed at the Office of Information Technologies (OIT) which requires an additional rent payment for storage.  The other primary increase is the work load adjustment for TOPS next year to account for the GRAD Act increase and the number of students projected to be eligible.  Mr. Lavigne stated that Sen. Claitor continues to ask the question: what happens if there are insufficient funds for TOPS?  Mr. Lavigne asked if members could be given the written provisions in place if TOPS is not fully funded at the next meeting?  Mr. Williams made a motion for approval.  Ms. Baier seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Ms. Amrhein stated that the GO Grant is not fully funded.  It has been funded at the same rate for the past two years and will likely be the same next year.  Ms. Amrhein suggested that the agency should ask for the funds needed to fully fund the GO Grant Program regardless if it is accepted or not.  She explained that to fully fund this program, every eligible student would receive a $2,000 GO Grant instead of  $900.  Ms. Amrhein stated responses from the Board of Regents have encouraged the inclusion.  She stated the agency can submit an amended budget request.  Mr. Lavigne asked if there were any objections to amending the motion to submit an amended budget request to include full funding of the GO Grant based on enrollment and a $2,000 award as opposed to the current $900 award?  There were no objections and the amended motion passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider amending the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to effect changes made to the Early Start Program framework by the Board of Regents.  Mr. Lavigne stated the Board of Regents has amended the framework to provide that the Early Start Program will pay $50 per credit hour, up to $150 per course, to cover the costs of a student’s enrollment in any course at an LTC campus.  This amount pays 122% of the student’s cost of enrollment.  Ms. Amrhein noted the positive aspect of the proposal is that it does not affect the students.  The students will still be able to enroll in the course and receive the same benefits.  

Dr. Harper asked if any indirect costs had been factored into the reduction in payment per credit hours at the LTC campuses?  Dr. Tremblay stated that the program is not designed to account for campus costs.  It is designed to offset the student’s tuition so the student can enroll at no charge.  

Mr. Guidry made a motion to approve.  Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider adding Chapter 20 to the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to implement the John R. Justice Loan Forgiveness Program.  Ms. Amrhein explained the agency was approved as the administrator of this new loan repayment program for public defenders and assistant district attorneys.  Mr. Lavigne asked who decided the amount each district receives?  Mr. Eldredge stated a meeting with the District Attorney’s Association and the Public Defender’s Association was held to discuss the issue.  Mr. Eldredge explained that because the grant requires that this be distributed around the state equally, the decision resulted in picking the Circuit Court of Appeals Districts knowing that the District in Orleans Parish has a disproportionate number of prosecutors and defenders.  He noted by applying it in this manner, the grant requirements were met.  

Ms. Baier asked why only one Public Defender to two Prosecutors?  Mr. Eldredge explained there was a strong opinion shared by the District Attorney’s Association that the Public Defenders were not as well paid, did not receive the same benefits and in many cases were contract lawyers.  He stated since the same amount has to be given to prosecutors as to defenders, it was agreed that it would be more beneficial to give a larger amount to the defense attorneys than to the prosecutors.  Mr. Guidry made a motion to approve.  Ms. Baier seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider authorizing the Executive Director to execute a contract with Information Builders, Inc. (IBI), to provide LOSFA with consulting services to assist LOSFA in the upgrade of IBI’s proprietary WebFOCUS software and to provide other services to further enhance the award system.  Ms. Amrhein stated this is a sole source contract for a vendor previously contracted for the Award System implementation.  Mr. Williams made a motion to approve.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee evaluate the job performance of the Executive Director for the periods July 1, 2009 – June 30, 2010.  Ms. Amrhein explained this performance rating is done annually and is based on the agency’s Operational Plan.  Mr. Lavigne asked Commission members whether they would like to complete the form and have the Chairman summarize the responses or would they like to go into an Executive Session?  The members agreed to complete the evaluation and have the Chairman summarize the results.  

Dr. Harper asked what happens to the 7% of calls that are not answered by the administration and support services staff?  Ms. Amrhein stated some of the calls “drop off” but primarily there are not enough operators to answer every call and the caller will hang up before someone can assist them. 

Dr. Harper asked if the goal outlined for the START Saving Program to achieve or exceed the participation of 41,500 account owners and principal deposits of $475 million by the end of the 2012-2013 State Fiscal Year is still a realistic goal?  Ms. Amrhein stated this goal was adjusted from a higher goal after this year’s Strategic Planning meeting and will continue to be reviewed and adjusted appropriately.    

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider the adoption of meeting dates for the period January through June 2011.  Mr. Guidry made a motion to approve.  Mr. Sebren seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
There being no further business, Dr. Barnes-Teamer made a motion to adjourn at 11:54 a.m.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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